
A regular meeting of the Board of Selectmen was held on Thursday March 10, 2016, at 7p.m., in the Francis O’Brien Meeting Room, 26 Bryant Street, Dedham, Massachusetts.   Present were:
Michael L. Butler
Dennis J. Guilfoyle
James A. MacDonald
Dr. Dennis J. Teehan, Jr.
Brendan G. Keogh

Mr. Butler called the meeting to order at 7:05 p.m.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Led by Mr. Butler

DEDHAM CITIZENS - OPEN DISCUSSION	

None.

DISCUSSION AND VOTERE: REQUEST FROM THE HILTON DEDHAM FOR 11AM SERVICE ON EASTER SUNDAY

Lucy Poulin, Controller for the Hilton Dedham – Boston, was present before the Board.  Ms. Poulin stated that the Hilton has an Easter brunch scheduled for 11am on Easter Sunday and they have about 297 reservations as of now.  Ms. Poulin added that they anticipate around 500 reservations.  The current liquor license allows for serving to start at 12pm and they would like to start serving at 11am.  

Mr. MacDonald asked if the Hilton had the “Brunch Provision”.  Ms. Poulin stated they do not.  Mr. MacDonald suggested that they look into it.  Ms. Poulin stated that they will look into it.  

Mr. MacDonald moved to approve the request form the Hilton Dedham for an 11am serving on Easter Sunday; seconded by Mr. Guilfoyle.  On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

DISCUSSION AND VOTE WITH ENCOUNTER CHURCH RE: HELICOPTER - EASTER EGG DROP

Mr. Butler asked Causey to give a little background to this event request, then give a statement regarding changes made in response to the questions raised by the Board.  Mr. Butler continued, saying that he would then like a Parks & Rec. representative to weigh in and talk about the vote they took earlier in the week.  Then the Board will have a chance to ask questions and also ask for input from the Town Manager and Fire Chief.  Mr. Butler will then ask for a motion, a second and further discussion.

Chris Causey, the pastor at Encounter Church, thanked the Board for having him back in and stated that walking away from the previous meeting, Mr. Causey felt a general sense of concern and anxiety regarding the helicopter egg drop.  As a result Mr. Causey has capped the event at an even lower number than presented before. Mr. Causey added that they took a step back to take a deeper look at their plans and addressing the Board's concerns.  Mr. Causey stated that they have increased the number of volunteers and physical barricades for the event and feel that this has made it safer. Mr. Causey added that after doing this research, he feels the plan they have settled on and the decisions made regarding the barricades, increasing the number of volunteers and perimeter support to manage the crowd, that this is a solid plan.  Mr. Causey continued, saying that the systems, policies and the physical barricades are above and beyond what is needed to have a safe event that Dedham families walk away from very satisfied.

Mr. Causey stated that one of the main apprehension points was the helicopter. Helicopters landing in Dedham is not unprecedented as a local news helicopter has landed at an elementary school.  This barricade system was very simple and streamlined. Our plan calls for a much larger barricade system.  Mr. Causey showed some pictures of the helicopter landing at the Middle School and explained to the Board how their plan would be implemented to keep everyone safe.  Once the helicopter has made the egg drop and cleared the air space, there will be a countdown by the volunteers will then slowly release the children to gather eggs. Mr. Causey continued, saying that every child will be given a bag that can handle only 10 to 15 eggs. There will be a toddler area for the smaller kids who will not be participating in the egg drop.  There will also be two specific egg drop areas to further decrease the number of children on the Field at one time.  Each child will have a bracelet with the parents’ phone number written on it. If at any point a volunteer thinks a child cannot find their parent, volunteers will be instructed to call that parent.  

Mr. Causey stated that he believes Dedham is one of the best places in America to have a family and raise children. Mr. Causey added that his four-year-old daughter will be one of the children on the Field that day. Mr. Causey reiterated that he feels confident that the plan they have come up with will allow kids to have a rich experience and families will walk away saying this is one of the best experiences that they've been to around Easter.  Mr. Causey continued, saying that the church is putting $15,000 into this event.  They are not organizing this haphazardly and are prepared to spend an additional $4000 on this event.  Mr. Causey explained, that the Church is not doing this for any religious purpose, we're doing it because we love this community and desire to do things for this community.  Mr. Causey thanked the Board and stated he appreciates their time.

Bob Stanley, director of Parks & Recreation stated, stated he brought this matter up at their meeting earlier this week and they unanimously voted in favor of the event.  The vote did specify that it approval from the Board of Selectmen.  Mr. Stanley added that Parks & Rec focused mainly on the Field aspects and Mr. Causey addressed all of those concerns to our satisfaction.  Mr. Stanley continued, saying they did speak briefly about the safety concerns in the Parks & Rec Board was deferring to the Police and Fire Chief at a meeting with the helicopter pilot.  

The Parks & Rec Dept. and their Board will be meeting again with the Police and Fire Chiefs, the pilot and members of the Encounter Church to further iron out the details.  Mr. Stanley added that Parks & Rec is not involved in this event as a co-sponsor, or in any other respect. There will be some Parks & Rec staff as there is with any event, to make sure everything goes smoothly.

Dan Hart, chairman Parks & Rec Board, stated that his Board knows that the parameters of this event go well beyond Memorial Park and they are and will continue to defer to the public safety officials and the opinions of the Board of Selectmen.  

Dr. Teehan stated that it is always a good idea to want to do some good in your community.  He added that he does have concerns and can summarize them by simply stating that he feels he has no familiarity with this event and is uncomfortable with some of the unanswered questions.  Dr. Teehan asked Mr. Stanley, how many people attend Dedham day.  Mr. Stanley answered around 7000 people. Dr. Teehan continued, stating his concerns lie with parking, command structure, physical barriers, restricting the  number of attendees, how the people will register, traffic, who will be the incident command, where will Fire and Police be, crowd control and public safety.  Dr. Teehan stated he is not sure he feels comfortable approving such an event when there are so many questions that still remain in the short amount of the time that the Board has had.  Dr. Teehan ended by saying he wishes he could be supportive and maybe in the future he can be.

Mr. Causey stated that two weeks ago he came in before the Board for informational purposes only and didn't realize the scope the questions that would be asked.  Mr. Causey added that the event is been in the works for months now and the registration was capped two weeks ago at 1600 children.  We are confident that we can now address all of your questions and concerns.  Before the Board of Selectmen meeting two weeks ago Mr. Causey met with Fire and Police Chiefs and has been generally proactive.

Mr. Causey continued, saying that he is willing to invite the Board of Selectmen to every meeting they have so they can see them working with the Police and Fire Chiefs on all of these questions and witnessing the 100+ volunteers being trained.  Mr. Causey added that anything they can do to help the Board further understand all the various infrastructures they have in place to make this event safe he is willing to do.  He will provide paperwork with any of the information you believe is necessary.  Mr. Causey stated that he looked at the agenda time they were allotted and did not think there was enough time to provide the Board with all the information.

Dr. Teehan pointed out that the Board is being asked to make a decision that could have an effect on public safety and he does not feel they have information needed to make that decision.

Mr. Stanley stated that Parks & Received a permit on or about January 3, 2016 and had discussions with the Town Manager and Assistant Town Manager on or around January 10, 2016.  On Friday January 15, 2016. Mr. Stanley asked to be put on the Board of Selectmen agenda for the following meeting.  Mr. Stanley added that he had a medical condition and was out of the office for over a month.  Many questions were raised and answered in the time I was out and we were not sure if the Board of Selectmen needed to approve the event or just informed of it.

Mr. Keogh stated that he appreciates all they have done so far and he has had time to think about this event since the last meeting two weeks ago.  He appreciates all the additional safety elements Mr. Causey has implemented and feels that he is gone above and beyond.

Mr. MacDonald stated his thanks to Mr. Causey for coming back in front of the Board.  Mr. MacDonald still believes firmly there should be an incident commander that is not an employee of the Town. This responsibility should lie solely with the Encounter Church. Mr. MacDonald added that he has seen a helicopter land in his neighbor's yard on Bridge Street with no Police and no Fire trucks around.  

Mr. Guilfoyle stated his appreciation for the hard work Mr. Causey has done and hopes it will be a great day for the whole community. Mr. Guilfoyle clarified that Mr. Causey has secured Fire and Police details and Fallon Ambulance for the event. Mr. Guilfoyle asked Mr. Causey how many details will be present. Mr. Causey answered three Police details is the minimum for this event.  They will nail down those details, as well as the parking plan, at the meeting to be held this Monday.  Mr. Causey informed all that Police, Fire and Fallon Ambulance will be present in adequate numbers.

Mr. Guilfoyle stated that he appreciates Mr. Causey capping the registration to a number that is half of what was originally expected.  He added that he was also glad to see the increase in the number of barriers that will be present to keep the children safe. 

Mr. Guilfoyle asked how the eggs will fall and will they bounce all around. Mr. Causey responded, that the eggs will fall straight down and stay within the circumference of the blade of the helicopter. If the wind were to pick up to the speed that the eggs would be blown beyond the circumference of the blade of the helicopter, the drop would be called off. Mr. Causey informed all that this would take 30 to 40 
mph winds to blow the eggs beyond the planned area.  

Mr. Stanley informed all that the pilot stated if the winds were over 25 Mph, the event would be called off.

Mr. Butler asked Mr. Kern to explain the role of the Fire and Police Chief regarding planning for this event.  Mr. Kern stated that he has asked the Fire Chief to attend tonight's meeting as he has been working with Parks & Rec. In the Encounter Church staff on this event.  One of the questions they have been discussing with Town Council is what the Board of Selectmen's proper vote is for this event.  Mr. Kern stated that he is impressed by Mr. Causey's planning but still feels like there's some loose ends that need to come together.  Mr. Kern feels that it is necessary for both the Police Chief and the Fire Chief to sign off on this event.

Mr. Kern added that his concern is less the helicopter, than the crowd control and he will let the Fire Chief speak to that issue.

Chief Spillane stated that he and the Police Chief met with the Encounter Church and the helicopter pilot about two weeks ago.  Chief Spillane added that the intentions are great and thinks it would be a great event.  Both Chief Spillane and Chief D’Entremont still have concerns over safety and crowd control. One of the major points discussed at the meeting was where the helicopter was going to come in and where itwas going to land.  There is usually a space of 100 x 100 for a medivac helicopter to land.  We are planning a landing area of close to 500 feet across for this event.  

Chief Spillane explained the main topics addressed with the helicopter pilot were how was the helicopter going to come in, where are we going to put the kids and how are we going to be able to the drop the eggs. Chief Spillane informed all that, what was determined was the pilot would be able to enter from Gonzalez Field to the landing zone, which will be outlined in chalk.  The pilot would be up and then be able to see the landing zone area and maneuver within there and drop the eggs.  Then he would be able to reverse the aircraft and exit back out over Gonzalez Field.  The pilot stated that he would probably be able to do that. Chief Spillane added that he believes the helicopter issues have been satisfied.

Chief Spillane, went on to explain the holding, entering and exiting areas for the registered children. Chief Spillane stated that there will be physical barriers manned by the Encounter Church volunteers. Chief Spillane continued, saying that the control portion was sort of Squared away. Chief Spillane stated that one of his concerns remains the control and safety of the volume of children entering the drop zone area and exiting the drop zone area as well as the crowd control of the adults.  Chief Spillane added that another concern is people entering through undesignated areas.  Gonzalez Field may have to be an off-limits area and the question remains how to do that. 

Chief Spillane informed all that Chief D’Entremont’s concerns were mainly with parking and street crossing. Chief Spillane summed up by saying that he is a little more comfortable with the helicopter portion but not the crowd control portion and the large number of attendees. Chief Spillane added that right now he doesn't feel comfortable going forward with the event.  He wishes that he could support it but with the information he has right now, he can't.

Mr. Guilfoyle stated his opinion that the event should have double barriers for protection and safety.  Mr. Guilfoyle added that there will need volunteers at all entry and exit points.

Mr. Causey informed all that volunteers will help spread the eggs to larger area after they are dropped, so there will not be a mad dash by the children to a smaller condensed area.  Mr. Causey added that the children will not be allowed to enter the egg drop area until the helicopter has safely exited. Mr. Causey reiterated his willingness to bring in an incident commander if it is deemed necessary. Mr. Causey also informed the Board that they have a $3 million aggregate insurance policy for the event.  

Mr. MacDonald stated that he is an optimist and feels there is time before the event for more research to satisfy the lingering questions.  Mr. MacDonald stated that they have kept people waiting and we have talked about this for a while, so he is prepared to make a motion.  Mr. Butler asked for that motion.

Mr. MacDonald moved approval subject to the final signoff of both the Police and Fire Chiefs; seconded by Mr. Guilfoyle.  

Mr. Butler asked if there is a role for the Town Manager going forward.  Mr. MacDonald stated that Mr. Kern should be in consultation with his two direct reports, the Police and Fire Chiefs.

Mr. Butler added that his point of view similar to Dr. Teehan’s and he feels the Board has been rushed into a decision.  Mr. Butler is hopeful that many of the questions will be answered in the next few weeks.  Mr. Butler added that if the event were eight weeks out, he would feel more comfortable.  

On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, no; Mr. Butler, no; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.  Mr. Butler stated the motion is approved 3-2, subject to the final signoff of both the Police and Fire Chief.

DISCUSSION AND VOTE RE: REQUEST FOR A 1 DAY COMMON VICTUALLER LICENSE & A 1 DAY TRANSIENT VENDOR LICENSE BY BAY STATE ANTIQUE AUTO CLUB FOR SHOWS ON 7/10/16 & 9/11/16

Andrew Sullivan, President of the Bat State Antique Auto Club, was present before the Board. Mr. Sullivan stated that he is before the Board requesting the same licenses they have in the past, a one day Common Victualler License and a one day Transient Vendor License.  

Mr. MacDonald moved approval for both licenses contingent on Mr. Sullivan working with the Police regarding parking; seconded by Dr. Teehan.  On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

Mr. Sullivan informed the Board that parking was for the event would be at the High School and the Avery School.  

DISCUSSION AND VOTE WITH REPRESENTATIVE McMURTRY AND DEDHAM HIGH SCHOOL STUDENTS RE: A HUMANITARIAN PROJECT TO BENEFIT RESIDENTS OF FLINT, MI AND A REQUEST FOR A TRUCK TO BE TEMPORARILY PARKED IN DEDHAM SQUARE TO COLLECT WATER FOR THE RESIDENTS

Representative McMurtry thanked the Board for the opportunity to speak with them.  Rep. McMurtry stated that he has had the good fortune to meet with two young men from Dedham High School, Jacob Farnam and Kyle Fonseca. Rep. McMurtry added that Kyle is present tonight, but Jacob unfortunately could not make it, so he submitted a written testimony.  

Mr. McMurtry continued, stating that these two young men, outside of their school activities and academics felt a sincere desire to give back to a community in need, the residents of Flint, Michigan.  They approached Rep. McMurtry about the opportunity to coordinate with some local merchants to collect water and use a truck to transport it to Flint, Michigan.  Representative McMurtry was able to secure a truck through the generosity of the Teamsters who agreed to loan it to Kyle and Jacob for to load it full of water. Mr. McMurtry added that the plan has evolved to a request to the Board of Selectmen that the truck be parked in Dedham Square parking lot parallel to Route 1, with signage on the exterior to allow residents and High School students to make donations of freshwater. Mr. McMurtry stated that Jacob and Kyle have been inspired to hope that this will lead other classes and future students of Dedham High School to have an annual project for the entire school participates.

Mr. Fonseca stated that Mr. Farnam approached him with the idea and they continue talking to flesh it out.  They exchanged e-mails with Rep. McMurtry and his Assistant and put in a lot of planning.  Mr. Fonseca added that Rep. McMurtry worked behind the scenes to help them out in the aspects they couldn't reach, like setting up the Board of Selectmen meeting and securing the truck.

Mr. Butler asked Mr. Fonseca where the truck will be parked. Mr. Fonseca answered. Ideally in the municipal parking lot as close to Route 1 as possible to get the most visibility.  Mr. Butler asked Rep. McMurtry when he thought this would happen. Rep. McMurtry stated, hopefully within the next couple weeks, once they coordinate with the Teamsters

Mr. Keogh commended Kyle and Jacob for this selfless act and Rep. McMurtry on his leadership.  Mr. Keogh added that he is very proud to see Dedham stepping up.

Dr. Teehan clarified that the truck will be a drop-off site where people can donate the water.  Mr. Fonseca answered yes.  Dr. Teehan stated good luck!

Mr. Guilfoyle asked how the water will get the Flint.  Rep. McMurtry answered that the Teamsters will provide two drivers to take it out to Flint. Mr. Guilfoyle thanked them.

Mr. MacDonald stated this is part of finding out what community service is all about. Helping others in need. Mr. MacDonald added that his hope is that BJ's and Costco, which have pallets of water just sitting there, will help out. Mr. MacDonald thanked the students for their efforts and Rep. McMurtry for his leadership.

Mr. Keogh moved to approve the temporary parking of a truck in Dedham Square to accommodate the collection of water bottles to support a humanitarian project by Dedham High School students for the residents of Flint, Michigan; seconded by Mr. Guilfoyle.  On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

DISCUSSION & VOT RE: REQUEST FOR FOUR ON THE 4TH ROAD RACE, 7/4/16

Anne Francis and Dan Hart were present before the Board. Ms. Francis stated she is here representing Rob Naser as he is at home taking care of Sally.  Ms. Francis added that per their request they are continuing the tradition of Dedham Four on the Fourth for the sixth year.  Ms. Francis continued, saying that they've gotten very good response and have donated about $20,000 each year to the Dana-Farber Cancer Institute.  Ms. Francis hopes that everything they do will one day cure osteosarcoma.

Ms. Francis stated that they have received Parks & Rec approval and have their support.  Ms. Francis added they have had conversations with the Police, DPW and everyone's on Board.  There will be no changes from what occurred last year and the numbers will be about the same, around 500. They will be starting at the same place, ending in the same place and they will have their traditional beer garden. 

Mr. MacDonald moved to approve the one day liquor license and the race route for the “Four on the Fourth” road race on July 4, 2016 from 9 AM to 12:30 PM; seconded by Mr. Guilfoyle.  On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

Mr. MacDonald stated that Sally is in all our thoughts and prayers.  Ms. Francis stated that what it will always be known as the “Rally for Sally”. Hopefully Sally will be able to participate this year as she has in past years.  

Ms. Francis passed out rally for Sally glasses to the Board.

DISCUSSION AND VOTE RE: REQUEST FOR THE 33RD JAMES JOYCE RAMBLE, 4/24/16

Martin Hanley was present before the Board. Mr. Hanley stated he was before the Board for his first permit for the James Joyce ramble in 1984, and now here we are at number 33. Mr. Hanley stated that two American distance records were broken at last year's race, which was noticed by the entire country.  Mr. Hanley stated that the only alteration to what they've done before is to possibly bring in a few food trucks. The Board informed Mr. Hanley that the Board of Health would handle that.  

Mr. MacDonald moved to approve a one day liquor license and the race route for the 33rd James Joyce Ramble on April 24, 2016; seconded by Dr. Teehan.  On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

DISCUSSION & VOTE RE: REQUEST BY NEWBRIDGE ON THE CHARLES FOR TWO 1 DAY LIQUOR LICENSES, 3/24/16 & 3/26/16

Joan Grant-Mann, Catering Sales for NewBridge on the Charles and Sal Filetti, Director of Food and Beverage at NewBridge on the Charles, were present before the Board.  Ms. Grant-Mann stated that they are requesting two 1 day liquor licenses for events they are having a NewBridge on March 24 and 26, 2016.

Mr. MacDonald moved to approve the two 1 day liquor licenses for NewBridge on the Charles; seconded by Dr. Teehan.  On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, Abstained; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

DISCUSSION AND VOTE RE: REQUEST FOR A 1 DAY LIQUOR LICENSE BY THE DEDHAM SCHOOL OF MUSIC, 3/12/16

Gabriella Sanna, Executive Director Dedham School of Music, was present before the Board. Ms. Sanna stated that she is requesting a one day liquor license for a jazz concert that the Dedham School of Music is organizing in partnership with the Mother Brook Arts and Community Center.  This is part of a concert series. 

Mr. Guilfoyle moved to approve a one day liquor license for the Dedham School of Music, March 12, 2016; seconded by Mr. Keogh.  On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, Abstained; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

DISCUSSION & VOTE RE: REQUEST FOR SIGNAGE BY THE FAIRBANKS GARDEN CLUB

Jane Crandall, Corresponding Secretary Fairbanks Garden Club, was present before the Board.  Ms. Crandall stated that she is requesting permission to place five signs in Town advertising Fairbanks Garden Club’s annual fundraiser, which is a plant sale at the Fairbanks House on East Street.  Ms. Crandall added that the signs that go up on May 1, 2016 and take them down immediately after the sale on May 21, 2016. Ms. Crandall proceeded to inform all of the proposed sign locations:

· 2 at Town Common (intersection of Bridge and High Streets)
· 1 at the small Rotary on Needham Street (between St. Susanna's church and Riverdale School)
· 2 read the island located at the corner of Bridge Street in Needham Street

Mr. MacDonald moved to approve the request of locations for the signs announcing the Fairbanks Garden Club Annual Plant Sale Fundraiser on May 21, 2016; seconded by Dr. Teehan.  On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yae; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

DEPARTMENT HEAD UPDDATES WITH PLANNING DIRECTOR RICHARD McCARTHY, ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT DIRECTOR JOHN SISSON & BUILDING COMMISSIONER KEN CIMENO

Mr. McCarthy, Town of Dedham planning Board director, thanked the Board for their time.  Mr. McCarthy stated it was a pretty active year as far as projects go and listed some of his department’s accomplishments.   

MS Walker came in and was approved by the planning Board and went through the TIF process.

The first planned residential development on West Street is currently under construction.  This project had to go through the Town Meeting process, get voted on and then go back to the Planning Board.  This had allowed for houses to be clustered together. This allows people who want to, to downsize.

With a zoning change that happened around Legacy Place, K & G Men's Store went in where Travelers Insurance used to be.  Legacy Place in general has changed the marketplace in a sense that there are retailers that look to be near Legacy Place.  Legacy Place has increased the traffic for the area and for other retailers as well.  

The Plaza has turned over with new stores, not vacancies.  The same goes for the Mall.  This activity led Mr. McCarthy to take a closer look into a study called Transit Oriented Development for Dedham corporate station.  This is something that was identified in the 2009 master plan and there were a few public sessions, with help from the MPAC, regarding walk-ability, work, shop and play around one particular area.  We learned that Dedham Economic development kept going during the recession.  We also learned that we needed to keep an eye on traffic and pedestrian movement around the area, as there is a greater want for walk-ability around such an area.  We also learned we need to fix some of the things that need to be addressed.  People were for construction around that area at first but it was hard for some people to wrap their heads around adding more to the area.

This study also helped us learn that we needed to make a list of things to dive into and fix before we go to Town meeting.  So some more planning work is needed and that is what we plan on doing during this upcoming year.  There is interest in this project by the MBTA and there are other properties looking to be redeveloped as well.  Putting a plan together for better pedestrian accessibility is also a priority.  The other piece of the project is the housing aspect. The elderly and millennial's are looking for the same thing regarding living, work and play.  That is accessibility.  

There will be a greater focus on housing in the near future. Mr. McCarthy has the northeastern students working on an affordability strategy plan for us.  The Town is currently at 10.6% affordable housing.  We still want to look at strategies to maintain that and address some of the affordability needs of the current residents.  The Dedham Housing Authority has a waitlist of 80 people, 50 of which are elderly and 30 of those have disabilities.  So there is clearly a housing need in that area.  So the idea is to study housing strategies from other communities and apply those in the Town of Dedham.  We need more specific strategies to look into this deeper and the northeastern students will be putting that together for us with a timeframe of April.

Mr. Butler asked to move onto Mr. Cimeno's report.  Mr. Cimeno, Town of Dedham Building Commissioner, thanked the Board for letting him speak tonight.  Mr. Cimeno stated that Dedham is a busy place as you can see when you walk or drive through the Square.  Mr. Cimeno added that he seen a lot of activity, both on the residential and commercial side of things and the majority of it revolves around housing. Mr. Cimeno continued, saying that he has seen people spend between $50 and $500,000 for the purpose of renovating, which is a good economic sign.  Dedham is unique as the Town does not have as many tear downs as other communities.  This preserves the character of the housing in the neighborhoods.  

Mr. Cimeno then spoke about some of the projects currently in the Square.  There are two apartment buildings currently in two different stages of completion, one is 321 Washington St., which is substantially complete.  They will be seeking certificates of occupancy within the next few weeks to a month.  The other project is at 333 E. St. and is in the rough framing stage.  Mr. Cimeno added that they're moving along at a decent pace and were able to work pretty consistently through the mild winter. The largest project that we have going is 350 Washington St. at the corner of Harris. This one is in the foundation stages and has an aggressive schedule to finish. That building is on schedule to come online in spring of 2017. Mr. Cimeno believes these projects will provide plenty of walking traffic through the Square.

Mr. Cimeno stated that the MS Walker project is well underway. The steel for the roof was being set today and the exterior walls are all up. This project also benefitted from the mild winter so they are well into the schedule and it should be completed late fall of this year if everything continues as is.

Mr. Cimeno then described some newer projects that are coming online.  The Nobles and Greenough School is in the schematic design stage for a new library and media arts center.  This will replace the existing center which was built back in the 1960s with a better, larger and more diverse building for the campus. Mr. Cimeno continued, saying that the other large project that Ursuline Academy is doing is a new athletic center that has gone through the planning Board approval and the site plan approval.  This will be coming up for permitting within the next two weeks to a month.  Mr. Cimeno added that there are a couple of retail buildings that are proposed for Providence Highway. The two buildings, one at 875 and 865 Providence Hwy. are currently being torn down.  They were 1960s office buildings and have seen their useful life. Two retail buildings will replace the current buildings.  

Mr. Sisson, Town of Dedham, Economic Development Director, thanked the Board for having him speak this evening. Mr. Sisson proceeded to give an overview of the work he's done over the past seven months.  Mr. Sisson stated that he tries to stay focused geographically on the priority areas of Town that were identified. East Dedham is at the top of the list, trying to advance the work that his predecessor had started.  Mr. Sisson continued, saying things related to this are finding an Historical Designation for the Mother Brook itself. Another area that he collaborates with Mr. McCarthy on is the TOD area.  This is an interesting project, both in terms of outreach to the community, and identifying the problems and prioritizing our solutions to make it work better.   Mr. Sisson added that Dedham Square is the heart of Town with the small retail shops and activity going on with restaurants opening. Mr. Sisson stated that the thing he is most proud of in his first seven months, is the teamwork that has been established between different departments to assist businesses in the Town.  Whether it involves Mr. Cimeno, the Engineering staff and the Board of Health being in the basement of an entrepreneur’s restaurant trying to figure out solutions, or meeting with a biotech lab that was looking for space in the Town.  Mr. Sisson feels that a big part of his job is the customer service aspect for the business community and responding quickly and trying to solve problems for them.  

Mr. Sisson stated that he is working with other staff members on the Town's website.  This is a very important role in bringing information to residents and answering their questions.  Mr. Sisson continued, saying that he is very proud of the team oriented mindset that has been developed. This team brings Town resources to the table and provide those businesses with a real service of helping guide them in the process of getting their business open.  

Mr. Butler asked Mr. Sisson, Mr. Cimeno and Mr. McCarthy if they wouldn't mind a two-minute break while the Board heard another agenda item.  

DISCUSSION AND VOTE RE: PACK THE PANTRY 5K WALK/RUN, 6-11-16

Pastor Jim Butler, was present before the Board. Pastor Butler stated that he serves St. Luke's Lutheran Church on the East Street and has been there for 11 years.  Mr. Butler added that his church decided that it would like to focus on how to best serve Dedham, so about six years ago. They looked at the food pantry as one of the areas they would like to support.  Pastor Butler came up with the idea to organize their own 5K for the benefit of the food pantry.  Over the years they've had anywhere from 75 to 150 runners at $30 a runner to raise somewhere between $2500-$4500.  One year they decided to have everybody bring food instead and they had about three pickup trucks full. Pastor Butler stated that they also started a couch to 5K program to help people who don't run, learn how.  Mr. Butler asked for the Board's blessing to have their sixth annual event on June.11, 2016’

Mr. Guilfoyle moved to approve the request by St. Luke's Lutheran Church to hold the pack the pantry 5K walk/run on June 11, 2016; seconded by Dr. Teehan.  On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

Mr. Butler asked if there were any questions for Mr. Cimeno, Mr. Sisson or Mr. McCarthy.

Mr. MacDonald stated his thanks for all the hard work and the behind-the-scenes work.  Mr. MacDonald especially thank Mr. Sisson for all the work he did helping the local businesses during con Ed's electrical shutdown.  Mr. MacDonald added that there is a camera at the MS Walker site that takes a picture every few minutes so you can see what work is being done. Mr. MacDonald asked. Mr. Cimeno when Dedham will be moving away from paper regarding the permitting process and get to an online system that is interactive within departments.

Mr. Kern stated that he is working with Andrea Terkelsen, Director of Finance, to revive and properly implement the InterGov software program.  When it was purchased in 2007 it really wasn't implemented correctly resulting in companies not being able to pay online. The Town is about to update InterGov with the ability to apply for and pay for permits online.

Mr. Kern added that they have decided on a website firm that the Town would like to hire. This will result in being able to start the permitting process through the website.  

Mr. Sisson stated that the business guide his predecessor developed is still available and he will be using it and updating it for use with the website. He added that the business guide is an outward look and is there to provide a map for people.  Mr. Sisson added that they need to have an inward look at their processes and think about all situations that could arise.

Mr. MacDonald stated that he thinks the permitting processes, with interoperability, is the most important.  Mr. MacDonald wondered if there was interoperability and exchanging of information between communities.  Mr. MacDonald added that a while ago there was some mitigation money put towards the Washington Street corridor from the Moraine Rotary out to Boston because they had suffered greatly with construction in front and construction in the back.  He wondered what happened with the outreach to the community.

Mr. Sisson stated that he did reach out to those businesses in the fall, it was one of the first things he did when he came on Board with the Town.  In terms of getting some of that gateway work done, they did get quotes last fall and decided along with the DPW to wait until spring.  The money is set aside and Mr. Sisson assured the Board that he would get the quotes and nag the DPW and get to work as soon as possible this spring.  

Mr. Butler stated they have just a few more minutes and asked that the Board had any further questions.

Mr. Guilfoyle asked Mr. Cimeno if the initial building permit would have come directly to him and then the electrical, plumbing could go online after the permit is issued. Mr. Cimeno informed all that once InterGov is properly installed permits will be able to be filed online and paid for online.

Mr. Guilfoyle commented on the teamwork he’s seen form and stated that it makes all the committees jobs easier.

DISCUSSION AND VOTE RE: APPOINTMENT OF TOWN MANAGER, JAMES KERN, AS AN ALTERNATE REPRESENTATIVE TO WSHG BOARD OF DIRECTORS

Mr. Guilfoyle moved to approve the appointment of Town Manager James Kern as an alternate representative to the West suburban Health Group Board of Directors; seconded by Dr. Teehan.  On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

DISCUSSION ANS VOTE TO REAPPOINT BRYCE GIBSON TO THE BUSINESS OWNER VACANCY ON THE DESIGN REVIEW ADVISORY BOARD, FOR A 3 YEAR TERM TO EXPIRE IN 2019

Mr. MacDonald moved to approve the reappointment of Bryce Gibson to the business owner vacancy on the design review advisory Board for a three-year term to expire in 2019; seconded by Mr. Guilfoyle.  On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

DISCUSSSION AND VOTE RE: REQUEST FROM DEDHAM COUNTRY DAY SCHOOL TO HOLD THE FOURTH GRADE FUN RUN ON MAY 20, 2016 AT 1PM

Mr. MacDonald made a motion to approve the request from Dedham country Day school to hold the fourth grade fun run on May 20, 2016 at 1 PM; seconded by Dr. Teehan.  On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.
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MEETING MINUTES APPROVAL

Mr. MacDonald moved to approve the minutes from the 1/21/16 meeting; seconded by Mr. Keogh.  On the Vote: Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes.


OLD/NEW BUSINESS

Mr. Guilfoyle wished all a happy and safe St. Patrick's Day.

Mr. Keogh wished all the Metro Girls basketball team’s good luck in the playoffs.

Mr. Butler stated that the Board had a need to go into executive session.

Mr. MacDonald moved to go into Executive Session with Kopelman & Paige and BCK Law, P.C. P pursuant to Gen. Laws Chapter 30A section 21(a)(3) , pending litigation to discuss legal strategy and options regarding the Algonquin Pipeline Project; seconded by Mr. Keogh.  On the Vote: Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes.

Mr. Butler explained that the Board will be coming out of executive session only to vote to adjourn.  Mr. Butler informed all that the Board is going into Executive Session because to discuss this in public would be detrimental to the best interest of the Town. 

Mr. Butler stated that two weeks ago, the Board voted to appeal FERC’s ruling and people have been asking by what date does the Board needs to appeal.  Mr. Butler informed all that their appeal is called a petition for review and is due on March 28, 2016.  Mr. Butler continued, saying that that this petition does not need to identify exactly what issues the Town is taking up on appeal it simply identifies the FERC commission orders to which the Town is objecting.

The next meeting is scheduled for Thursday, March 28, 2016 at 7p.m.
This is to certify that the above is a true and accurate record of the Minutes of the Board of Selectmen’s Meeting held on March 10, 2016, which minutes were approved on April 28, 2016.

_________________________________________
Michael Butler – Chairman   
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